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Mayor Michelle Pittman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and announced a quorum.  Council Members present were Jo Ann Wilson, Jerry Taylor, Ronnie Moore, Tim Robison, and Dawn Davis.  

Staff Present: City Secretary Angie Young, Police Chief Brandon Davis, 

Council Member Taylor gave the invocation and Mayor Pittman led the assembly in the pledge of allegiance.  

Citizens Presentations and Public Input for Future Agenda Items
Mayor Pittman announced that there are several requests to give public input for the public hearing.
Announcements from Mayor and Council Members
Council Member Wilson made comments regarding the provision in the Code of Ordinances that allows a council member to place items on the agenda and noted her attempts to place items on the agenda

Tommie Eason spoke regarding the cook out held by the residents of Ellis Homestead in honor of the Police Department and the Fire Department.  Besides collecting products for both departments she presented each department with a check form Greg and Valerie Smith for $200.00 as donations to these departments.  

Mayor Pittman read a statement regarding issues between the Mayor’s Office, City Council, and the Volunteer Fire Department and the affect on her future as Mayor and left immediately after reading the statement, at which point, Mayor Pro Tem Jo Ann Wilson assumed the role of running the meeting.

Consent Agenda

Council member Moore made a motion to approve the minutes as presented and Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  All voted aye and the motion carried. 

New Business
Mayor Pro Tem Wilson explained the need to appoint a Zoning Board of Adjustments to hear the variances.  She explained that because of the way the City Council is set up they cannot act on variances but that, per state law, it must be done by a Zoning Board of Adjustments and that the council can appoint the Zoning Board of Adjustments.  Mayor Pro Tem asked for a motion on the matter Council Member Moore made the motion and Council member Taylor seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Public Hearing
Mayor Pro Tem Wilson opened the public hearing at 7:17pm.   She gave a brief explanation of what variances are for and Planning & Zoning Board Member Julie Weldon gave an account of the variance requested by Northwest Independent School District.  Mickey Thomas of MT Engineering, engineers on the project, went over the site plan of the project and maps of the location.   Sarah Stewart with the district was also on hand to answer questions.  Mr. Thomas noted that the building is an 1800 square foot facility located at the southwest corner of the property that will include 50 parking for 50 buses.  It will serve several local elementary and intermediate schools as well as others in the district.  The location sits on approximately 4.4 acres with ingresses and egresses at Brammer and about 200 further down.  There will be three offices in the building; minor maintenance will be performed on the buses but no washing of buses.  There will be concrete parking the front and crushed stone paving the back; an 8 foot fence, above ground fuel tanks.  Mr. Thomas explained the districts reasons for the variance requests.  He noted that the district does not know yet what the high school facility that will go on this site later will look like and they want to match the buildings and that the landscaping will be difficult to maintain during watering restrictions.  Mr. Thomas said the site is directly north of the waste water treatment plant.  Mr. Thomas said the water lines will tie in and they will cross the road and run parallel to the creek, with a 15 foot easement.  He also noted that there is a 6” water line and that with future development there will need to be a larger water line.  Mr. Thomas addressed questions about easements and setback.  He said there are 25’ set backs on the front and a proscriptive Right of Way which he assumes to be 25 feet on each side.  Council Member Moore said the road is dangerous for two vehicles passing.  Mr. Thomas said he visited with the county on the road.  Council member Moore also said he is not crazy about the metal building.  Citizen Sam Eason asked for a commitment on the time frame to brick the building.  Representatives from the district said that demographics are what determine when the high school will be built.  Mr. Eason asked about other possibilities.  Mr. Thomas answered questions about other possible properties for the site that were in a flood plain and would cause drainage issues. District representatives said they had hoped to complete the facility by the time school starts in August. Citizen Tommie Eason stated that she had to adhere to the regulations for everything when she built her house and so should Northwest Independent School District.  Mr. Eason asked about the lighting to be used.  Mr. Thomas said the lights will have a light shield to contain light spillage.  Mr. Thomas also addressed inquiries about the hours of operation, stating that they will be roughly 5:30am-8:00am and then again from 2:00pm-4:30pm and that the district will have the lights on a schedule to come on.  He said at the latest the lights will be on until 10:30pm.  He noted that the lights are for safety and that Wise County Sheriff’s Department will also have an office there.  Mr. Eason asked about a consideration to grant an easement to the city to build a park near the ponds on the property.  Council Member Moore said that the city was previously granted that.  Sarah Stewart from the district said that there was no such grant that she knows of.  Mr. Thomas noted that the waterfall on the property is on the district’s property.  Council Member Wilson asked if the facility will be near the falls to which Sarah Stewart replied that it would not.  Citizen George Hines said he recommends a vote for brick on the facility and that the district checks with county on the road.  Citizens raised concerns about traffic flow and the increase of it and the effect on the roads.  Citizen Richard Young said he recommend a concrete road.  Council Member said he thinks the district should think of safety first.  Mayor Pro Tem Wilson asked if a safety officer had reviewed the plan.  Sarah Stewart said not physically.  She also commented that the need was to get children to school on time.  Citizen Steve McDonald said there are already issues getting out of Ellis Homestead.  Citizen Dan Sessler said he is against the variance and that the county road is too narrow and that the district should stick to the rules or why have them if the vision is for family standards.  Citizen Richard Young said the district would not have even asked for this from other towns and that they don’t even spend as much on the schools in Rhome as in other places.  Mayor Pro Tem Wilson said a traffic study should be done first and asked if any testing with the buses running had been done where they have put two buses on the road at the same time.  Council member Robison asked could we not move forward with a motion not to grant the variances.  Council Member Taylor said he would second the motion.  Sarah Stewart asked how much of the building needs to be bricked.  Mayor Pro Tem Wilson said it is ¾’s of the building to be bricked.  Mr. Thomas said they are trying to save money for the district which also tax dollars.  Council Member Robison said we should table the action on this item.  Mayor Pro Tem said we will move on to the next variance before a vote.   Citizens expressed that the Taco Casa developers also follow the sign ordinance.  Mr. Eason said he has spoken with other citizens regarding the signs and the light pollution.  He referenced the visions for Rhome discussed at the city workshop as being residential growth. And that the signs degrade the scenery.  He offered pictures of the night sky taken now.  He noted that if the vision is heavy industrial then to put up these types of signs would be fine.  He also said he does not believe the council should use their position to get this because they personally like it.  He offered that Taco Casa could put their name on the blue and white highway signs indicating the restaurants at the exit.  He finished with noting that the council has a community responsibility to answer to the citizens.  Citizen Jeff Becraft said he and his wife live across from this site.  He said they are in opposition to the 80’ sign but that they are okay with a monument sign would be okay, just nothing taller than the Exxon sign.  Citizen Richard Young said the city should stick to the ordinances.  Other citizens noted the signs near their homes, including one citizen that said the location is right across from her property and she does not want it.  Citizen Tommie Eason said in other areas the signs are kept low and at the same heights and it give a more neighborhood feel.  Mr. Thomas announced that the Northwest Independent School District will withdraw their variance request and also perform a traffic study.  Mayor Pro Tem Wilson said that is greatly appreciated.  There being no further discussion Mayor Pro Tem Wilson closed the meeting at 8:37pm.  Zoning Board of Adjustments Member Jerry Taylor made a motion to deny the 80’ pole sign variance requested by Taco Casa.  Zoning Board of Adjustments member Dawn Davis seconded the motion.  Jo Ann Wilson abstained from voting, all others voted aye, the motion carried.  At 8:40 council reconvened into regular session.  
Old Business

Council member Taylor addressed the need for an interlocal agreement to get assistance from the county.  He noted it must state what and where we request the work and be given to the County Commissioners.  Chief Davis said they got a bid for the works but it was high and they may be able to generate funds so that the efforts could be used in the park.  Mayor Pro tem said Council Member Taylor knew of this offer to assist from the county.  Council Member Robison said this is done by Tarrant County as well.  Council Member Robison made a motion to move on this item.  Council member Davis seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Mayor Pro Tem Wilson addressed the offers for park maintenance through September.  She noted that the city needs it in order to get caught up at least until the end of the fiscal year.  She asked for approval for two council members to review the bids. She also noted that this will just be for the Veterans Park and the Family Park and the entrance signs.  Council Member Robison explained that two council members met with bidders and broke down the bids by task and the bidders walked through the park to see what needed to be done.  He said this is temporary through September, 2015.  Mayor Pro Tem Wilson said that we are moving on this in order to get the parks looking good and so people won’t get stuck out at the parks.  She asked for permission for herself and Council Member Robison to review and approve the bids.  Council Member Moore made a motion to review and approve a bid for the park maintenance through September 30, 2015.  Council Member Davis said we need to get this resolved so we can get it done.  Council Member Taylor said we only have two bids why can’t we just go with one.  Council Member Robison said we did not the bids until this afternoon.  Mayor Pro Tem Wilson said we do not have to go out for bids under $50,000.00 but we do try to get a favorable price.  
Deborah Stewart spoke on behalf of the Parks and Recreation Board concerning their budget.  She gave account of all that goes into the expense for the Fall Festival, including vendors, music, food, entertainment, parades, and games.  These are not exact figures but projections.  The amount needed for the Fall Festival is estimated at $8,850.00.  Some of this money will be earned back and some items will be donated and their will be some sponsors as well.  They are also asking for 10% of the profits from the vendors.  Mayor Pro Tem explained how this is one of the few things we can do with the cities Hotel/Motel tax.  Council member Moore made a motion to approve the Parks & Recreation Board budget for the Fall Festival and Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motions carried.  

Mayor Pro Tem Wilson asked for ides on a time for a budget workshop to set a budget.  Council proposed the 6th of August at 6:30 at City hall for the budget workshop.  

At 9:06pm council convened into Executive Session.  At 10:36 council reconvened into open session.  
Council Member Robison made a motion to move forward under section 1.06.034 to open up the department and call it an Interim City Administrator.  Council Member Moore seconded the motion.  Council Member Davis abstained; all others voted aye, the motion carried.  

Mayor Pro Tem Wilson announced that there is a motion to approve to establish a City Administrator on an interim basis for 6 months and asked for a body for position.
Council Member Moore made a motion to put Brandon Davis in as Interim City Administrator.  Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  Council Member Moore seconded the motion.  Council Member Davis abstained and Council Member Taylor voted no, all others voted aye, the motion carried.  

Mayor Pro Tem Wilson said that City Administrator he will report directly to the council and have signatory access and follow everything along the line.  
Future Agenda Items
None

There being no further items to discuss, at 10:41pm Council Member Davis made a motion to adjourn and Council Member Moore seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 

                     
           CERTIFICATION:
                  
           Passed and approved on this the 28th day of July, 2015.

           ______________________
           Jo Ann Wilson, Mayor Pro Tem 

           ______________________

           Angie Young, City Secretary
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